Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

March 11, 2004

Edgewood * PCFD #8

1. Call to Order
The March 11, 2004 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by Vice President Alan Predmore 9:00 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; James Jaques, Milton FD; Merle Frank, Puyallup FD; Dave Potter, Puyallup FD; Brian Schroder-Schulz, PCFD #1; Rick Bleecker, PCFD 3;  Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Bill Jarmon, PCFD #5; Doug Willis, PCFD #6; Judy Murphy, PCFD #6; Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Bob Vellias, PCFD #17; Reggie Romines, PCFD #21;Garry Olson, PCFD #23; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Ed Reed, PCDEM; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Al Filmore, ARC; Donna Keeler, ARC;  Jeff Kinne, Boeing Auburn/Frederickson; Joe Quinn, Attorney and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Ed Goodlet led the flag salute.

Vice President Alan Predmore stated that President Paul Webb was unable to attend today.  He returned from his trip to Guatemala and has brought back some kind of terrible bug.

Vice President Predmore stated there a couple of introductions to make this morning.  Judy Murphy introduced Doug Willis, the new Deputy Chief for Central Pierce Fire & Rescue.  Reggie Romines introduced the other new member, Jeff Kinne from Boeing Auburn/Frederickson.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the February 5, 2004 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black was unable to attend today’s meeting, however, he did send along the Treasurers report.  The month of February began with $9,407.62 with 335.94 brought in and zero spent, the ending balance for February is $9,743.56.  It was moved and seconded to approve the Treasurer’s report.  MOTION CARRIED.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Guest Speaker
Ed Reed from PCDEM gave a presentation on his trip to Israel.  The main focus of the trip was to get impressions of the fight against terrorism and in particular, how they are dealing with the homicide bombers.  He spent nine (9) days on the ground in Israel, January 7 – 15, 2004.  

The itinerary consisted of: meeting with the Ministers of Intelligence and Interior Security, Knesset, Jerusalem Fire, EMS and Police, Hospitals and West Bank Settlement.  The team consisted of: Assist International President, 3 Ministers, EMS Fire Chief, PCSD Deputy, Canadian Journalist, ZAKA Founder and himself from PCDEM.  Israel is about the size of New Jersey.  Israel is 295 miles long.  The Gaza Strip is not much more than the I-5 corridor between Tacoma and SeaTac.  

Population and Economy: The 1990 census = 2 million, the 2000 census = 6 million.  80% are Jewish and 15% Muslim.  There was huge growth in the 1990’s and global economic down turn in 2000.  The homicide bombers started in 2000, a year before 9-11.  Tourism virtually stopped.  

Security: Highly visible.  Checkpoints are on most secondary roads and security guards are at all cafes, hotels, shops and malls.  Half of the Jewish population carry arms.  At the age of 18 everyone goes into the military – men for 3 years and women for 2 years.

Bombers Current Method of Operation: Soft targets such as buses, cafes, shops and malls as well as checkpoints.  They are mostly young males, few are females.  They have a minimum exposure time.

Attacks: 2003 = 3,383 attacks with 213 KIA.  2002 = 5,301 attacks with 451 KIA.  The decline is linked to offense, intelligence and interception.  Every three out of four bombers are intercepted.  Every first responder carries a nextel phone with them.

Hospitals: Well prepared and trained for WMD and MCI.  The Shaare Zedek Medical Center has 500 beds.  The lower 3 floors are air tight, the parking garage is pre-rigged for decon and they have a 600 person emergency response team.  From November 2000 to February 2004 they have seen 1500 plus wounded in Jerusalem from terrorist attacks.  There have been 25 attacks in a 40 month period with 606 wounded and transported to Shaare Zedek Hospital.

Fire: City of Jerusalem has a population of one million.  There are five (5) fire stations.  They have a maximum of 30 firefighters on duty at any one time with a total of 189 firefighters.  They do not provide EMS.  They’re focus is on rescue and fire fighting.  They have a huge wildland/urban interface fire problem.

Police: Terrorist has caused a shift in focus.  They are over extended.  They are equipped with modern equipment such as camera monitors.  There are 190 camera monitors throughout the city of Jerusalem.  There is a large reliance on volunteers.

EMS: Provided by Magan David Adom and Hatzolah – two (2) private EMS providers.  They take home ambulances with GPS.  There are 400 volunteer medics in Jerusalem.  They treated 25,000 in 2003 with an average response time of 72 seconds.

Volunteers: There are approximately 700,000 volunteers.  They start as youth and continues for life.  Programs include Block Watch, ZAKA, Hatzolah and other community services.

Learning Points: Intelligence is the key to success, “Know your enemy, culture, language – enter his brain.” Minister of Intelligence.  Planning – must be multi-agency.  Training and Drills – from personal up to National level.  Relationships – “Leave envy and competition aside…cooperate.” Minister of Interior Security.

Reggie Romines asked what the security was like at the airports in Israel.  Ed Reed stated it was similar to ours except they x-ray every single bag with you right there.  It took them 3 hours to go through security to leave.  Going into the shops and malls is very similar to the security you go through at SeaTac airport.  Steve Bailey stated Ed Reed is available to give this presentation to community groups, etc.  Please feel free to contact him to make arrangements.

7. American Red Cross
Donna Keeler introduced herself and stated that Shelby Gifford is no longer with the American Red Cross.  The American Red Cross has been going through some changes with mergers and consolidations and she is with the Rainier Chapter.  In January they responded to eleven (11) incidents and helped eleven (11) families.  In February they responded to eighteen (18) incidents and helped twenty-three (23) families.  She would like any feedback on dispatch.  Their response time is an hour and sometimes longer.  Please call as soon as you know you are going to need their assistance.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey reported the Homeland Security issues continue on.  He would like to thank Paul Webb and the Executive Board on providing folks to work on the committees and participating.  He couldn’t do all of this work without the help and support of this group.  He is in constant exchange of information with the State and Feds on homeland security grant issues.  There has been little to no guidance given and has been very frustrating and time consuming.  Much of the equipment is in and at the USAR warehouse in Tacoma.  The decon units are nice and were set up last week – thank you to everyone that participated.  There needs to be a plan put in place on how these decon units are going to be taken care of and staffed when needed.  The USAR trucks are in and can be used to take the decon units to a location.  There needs to be a protocol on how to do that as well as a rotation schedule, etc.

The 2003 grant money is in and the committee has a prioritized list.  They will be meeting tomorrow and the approved purchases will be made.  The 2004 money is coming in right behind it.  The equipment and training committee is looking at resources.  There is a form for equipment requests that needs to be completed.  Call Ed’s office and they can get forms and how to go about requesting equipment.  Merle Frank distributed the Fiscal Year 2003 Homeland Security Grant Program Part II Equipment Budget Detail Worksheet.  Any questions, please contact Tom Miner.  We are doing the best we can with what we know.  There is a strong supplant clause in the grant which means the grant money cannot be used to replace operational equipment.  Discussion followed.

Training is moving ahead well.  There is going to be a domestic preparedness class.  Train the trainer class will be held in April.  There are approximately 4000 people to be trained.  Judy Murphy distributed copies of the application form for Train the Trainer.  It is a 24-hour class beginning April 19th.  They are trying to get four (4) trainers from the Fire Service.  Next Thursday is a bio table top exercise.  This will be a biological event on the west-side of the county.  This exercise is primarily at the executive level (city managers, elected officials, chief officers), not operational to cover issues such as how do you quarantine 10,000 people, etc.

Ed stated the air cards currently on AT&T are being phased out.  They are in the process of evaluating edge technology with AT&T or Sprint air cards.  A decision needs to be made soon.

9. EMS
Nothing at this time.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz distributed his report.  An ordinance is being put together to adopt the fire code.

Wayne reported they currently have residential credits for sprinkler systems at 35% and they would like to increase this credit to 50% to encourage the use of sprinkler systems.  He would like to take this to the Fire Marshals Task Force for consensus before moving forward with.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Nothing at this time.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon reported the property on 410 has reared its ugly head again recently.  There are injunctions on the property owner to put out the fire.  There was an illegal access off of 410 that was destroyed before the fire.

DNR will be presenting a workshop on April 8th in Carnation.

They are contemplating regulation changes regarding spray coating and auto body work.  Gasoline stage 2 vapor recovery is less of a regulatory impact.  

Snohomish County progress is coming along.  Also, week following next, he will be out of town as he is going to Arizona.

Andy McAfee inquired if it would be possible for PSCAA to do a media blitz regarding burn permits.  Dic stated that would not be a problem as they are currently working with a couple of Districts on this issue.

13. Pierce County Fire Commissioners
Bill Jarmon reported their next meeting is two weeks from today, March 25th beginning at 1900 at PCFD #2.  Wayne will be making a presentation.  The NW Management Conference was really good.

14. EMS
Dave Potter stated the divert situation has been bad for several years and it getting worse.  They have been unable to get information from the hospitals in the last year.  Dr. Waffle has sent out a letter stating as of January 1, 2005 the EMS Community will not recognize the divert status of any hospital.  How do we want to proceed with this.  It is the strong feeling that this is a hospital problem and not an EMS problem.  The choke point is the emergency room.  Judy Murphy stated it is not either a hospital or an EMS problem, rather it is a healthcare issue.  Discussion followed.  This is going to get worse before it gets better.  Alan Predmore asked if there is support for the line drawn in the sand.  Dave Potter stated a decision does not need to be made today.  He just wants to make everyone aware of this issue and that it will be coming to a head in December.  He will keep the members informed on this issue.  Merle Frank made a motion that we support Dr. Waffle and continue working with the hospitals on this until there is an alternative solution.  Andy McAfee seconded the motion.  MOTION CARRIED.

15. Training
Judy Murphy stated there will be awareness training starting in May.

16. Education Committee – Speaker/Training Opportunity

Vice President Predmore reminded everyone that Gary Franz has made arrangements for Jeff Johnson from Tualitin Valley Fire and Rescue presenting a one-day seminar on May 13th at Gig Harbor beginning at 8:00 a.m.

17. Program/Speaker Committee

Alan Predmore stated the Pierce County Assessor Treasurer will be the speaker in April and Chuck King with the State Fire Marshals Office will be the speaker in May.

18. Legislative Caucus Committee
Nothing at this time.

19. Nominating Committee - Dormant
20. Banquet Committee – Awards Committee
Wayne Wienholz reported they are looking at the Liberty Theater again as Thursdays are open.  Also, they are looking at Peninsula High School being the entertainment.

21. Audit Committee

Nothing at this time.

22. Fire Benefit Charge Committee

Nothing at this time.

23. Emergency Management Committee

Alan Predmore stated discussion was held at the last Executive Board meeting regarding Chief Jaques expressing interest in chairing this committee.  He has the support to do so.  It was moved and seconded that Jim Jaques Chair the Emergency Management Committee.  MOTION CARRIED.  The next meeting will be next Thursday at Milton beginning at 9:00 a.m.

24. Fire Marshal Task Force

Reggie Romines stated he was not at the last meeting that Jack Andren and Gary Franz talked to the Council, however, they have made some headway.  Wayne stated they have gotten all buildings to be sprinklered, all roads will be public and there is an ordinance change that will allow tow companies or a third party to enforce the no parking.  These are for developments with 6-12 buildings per acre.  This has gone before the Pierce County Planning Commissioner meeting and they approved, it now goes before the County Council.  We didn’t get everything we wanted, however, we did get most of the things.  Discussion followed.  Alan Predmore thanked those involved in working on this.  Gary Franz and Jack Andren have put a tremendous amount of work into this and deserve commendation.

25. Unfinished Business
Nothing at this time.

26. New Business
Reggie Romines stated every November studded tires are put on their apparatus and every March they are removed.  Does anyone know if there is exemption for fire service equipment, with the new State law no longer allowing studded tires.  He will talk to some legislators regarding this issue.

27. Good of the Order
Alan Predmore thanked everyone for their support in the Columbia Tower stair climb.  There were 925 firefighters with 873 finishing.  He completed the climb in 20 minutes 3 seconds and was 342 out of 873.  His team is moving forward with getting ready for next year.

Doug Willis stated he wanted to let everyone know that CPFR is planning on running a Lid Lift on the May 18th election.  Andy McAfee stated Riverside is also going for a Lid Lift on the same election.  Also, Jack Andren is going to be talking to his Board regarding consolidation/merger.  If anyone happens to talk to any of his Board members, please encourage them that this is a positive thing.

Reggie Romines stated his Board has approved and they will be doing a Lid Lift as well in May.  Bob Vellias stated they will not be running a Lid Lift, but they will be running an EMS Levy.  He would like to encourage looking at running issues together and the fire service work together and show a united front.  Historical data shows running issues on a special election is a plus versus running on a primary which is flat and on a general election it is negative.  Alan Predmore will work on putting something together to find out who is planning on running what as it would be beneficial to everyone.

28. Adjournment
There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 10:44 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting is April 1, 2004 at Tacoma Fire Department beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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